

**Report** by the Comptroller and Auditor General

Foreign & Commonwealth Office and UK Trade & Investment

# Supporting UK exporters overseas

HC 732 SESSION 2013-14 16 OCTOBER 2013

Our vision is to help the nation spend wisely.

Our public audit perspective helps Parliament hold government to account and improve public services.

The National Audit Office scrutinises public spending for Parliament and is independent of government. The Comptroller and Auditor General (C&AG), Amyas Morse, is an Officer of the House of Commons and leads the NAO, which employs some 860 staff. The C&AG certifies the accounts of all government departments and many other public sector bodies. He has statutory authority to examine and report to Parliament on whether departments and the bodies they fund have used their resources efficiently, effectively, and with economy. Our studies evaluate the value for money of public spending, nationally and locally. Our recommendations and reports on good practice help government improve public services, and our work led to audited savings of almost £1.2 billion in 2012.



Foreign & Commonwealth Office and UK Trade & Investment

# Supporting UK exporters overseas

Report by the Comptroller and Auditor General

Ordered by the House of Commons to be printed on 15 October 2013

This report has been prepared under Section 6 of the National Audit Act 1983 for presentation to the House of Commons in accordance with Section 9 of the Act

Amyas Morse Comptroller and Auditor General National Audit Office

14 October 2013

This report examines how the FCO and UKTI are helping British businesses export more and whether they are providing the support to business to fulfil the government's aim of doubling exports to £1 trillion by 2020.

© National Audit Office 2013

The text of this document may be reproduced free of charge in any format or medium providing that it is reproduced accurately and not in a misleading context.

The material must be acknowledged as National Audit Office copyright and the document title specified. Where third party material has been identified, permission from the respective copyright holder must be sought.

Links to external websites were valid at the time of publication of this report. The National Audit Office is not responsible for the future validity of the links.

Printed in the UK for The Stationery Office Limited on behalf of the Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office

2596607 10/13 PRCS

# Contents

#### Key facts 4

Summary 5

#### Part One

Why the FCO and UKTI are supporting UK exports 12

#### Part Two

FCO and UKTI activities to promote UK exports overseas 21

### Part Three What more needs to be done 34

Appendix One Our audit approach 39

### Appendix Two Our evidence base 41

#### **Appendix Three**

UK business views of the types of support they would like from government 44

The National Audit Office study team consisted of: Marisa Chambers, Ben Bourn, Tim Bryant, Richard Clarke, Michael Carlyon and Michael Dubois, under the direction of Phil Gibby and Jeremy Lonsdale.

This report can be found on the National Audit Office website at www.nao.org.uk/2013-exports

For further information about the National Audit Office please contact:

National Audit Office Press Office 157–197 Buckingham Palace Road Victoria London SW1W 9SP

Tel: 020 7798 7400

Enquiries: www.nao.org.uk/contact-us

Website: www.nao.org.uk

Twitter: @NAOorguk

# **Key facts**

£1tn	£498bn	£420m	
ambition to increas exports by 2020	e current value of UK exports	spent by the FCO and UKTI on supporting UK business overseas 2012-13	
100	target number of high-value opportunities UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) must pursue		
50,000	number of companies UKTI must assist by 2015		
29	number of emerging markets prioritised by the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO)		
20	number of high-growth markets prioritised by UKTI		
£22.5 million	FCO funding available in 2012-13 for projects which support growth overseas		
1,265	UKTI staff overseas in 160 locations		
1,000	FCO staff overseas who spend at least some of their time working on growth-related activities		

# Summary

1 In March 2011 the government published *The Plan for Growth*,<sup>1</sup> which sets out its strategy for rebalancing the UK economy away from a reliance on a narrow range of sectors and regions, to a more diverse approach to increasing investment and exports, which would help underpin sustainable long-term growth. In November 2011 the Prime Minister set a target of 100,000 more companies exporting by 2020 and, in the 2012 Budget, the Chancellor of the Exchequer set a very challenging ambition of doubling UK exports to £1 trillion by 2020. Achieving this ambition will depend on at least maintaining current market share in advanced markets and securing exports in new, faster-growing emerging markets. It will also require contributions from a number of departments, with the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO) and UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) having particularly important roles to play.

2 The FCO has a worldwide network of embassies and consulates, employing over 14,000 people in nearly 270 overseas posts.<sup>2</sup> In 2010, before the government set out its £1 trillion ambition, the FCO had refocused its efforts towards growth, with, as one of its core objectives, the aim of building Britain's prosperity by increasing exports and investment, opening markets, ensuring access to resources and promoting sustainable global growth.<sup>3</sup>

**3** UKTI is a non-ministerial department of both the Department for Business, Innovation & Skills (BIS) and the FCO. It works with UK-based businesses to help them operate effectively in international markets and to encourage overseas companies to invest in the UK. Staff based overseas are usually co-located with the FCO.

4 UKTI and the FCO help to achieve growth in a number of ways, but in general terms, the FCO tries to create the conditions overseas for growth, and UKTI works directly with UK businesses to help them make the most of these market conditions. **Figure 1** overleaf outlines some of the activities they pursue.

<sup>1</sup> HM Treasury and the Department for Business, Innovation & Skills, *The Plan for Growth*, March 2011.

<sup>2</sup> Posts are the FCO's presence overseas and consist of embassies, high commissions or consular offices. There are currently some 270 posts.

<sup>3</sup> Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Business Plan, 2012–15, May 2012.

## Figure 1 Responsibilities of FCO and UKTI



Source: National Audit Office analysis of UK Trade & Investment and Foreign & Commonwealth Office documents

## Scope of the report

**5** This report examines how the FCO and UKTI are helping British businesses export more and whether they are providing the support to business to fulfil the government's aim of doubling exports to £1 trillion by 2020. The report outlines the operational changes that the FCO and UKTI have made, and whether their activities are likely to have sufficient impact on UK exports. In particular, we examined:

- whether the FCO and UKTI have robust plans to increase exports;
- whether their activities at post are effective;
- whether they have robust methods to measure the impact of their work; and
- what more they could do.

**6** This report is part of the National Audit Office's work on economic growth. It focuses mainly on efforts overseas, rather than activities within the UK to boost exports, as this is where the main effort of FCO occurs. It focuses on the FCO and UKTI, although other government departments play a role in increasing exports including BIS and the Department of Energy & Climate Change. Our analysis does not include inward investment or defence exports because of commercial sensitivity and security classification.

### Key findings

#### Meeting the £1 trillion ambition

7 The value of exports has been flat over the last two years, and will need to grow by 10 per cent year-on-year to meet the government-wide ambition to increase exports to £1 trillion by 2020. We recognise that achieving the £1 trillion is not a simple task and there are many circumstances that affect export performance which are outside the two Departments' control. Export performance is volatile and reflects uncertain external circumstances such as exchange rates and political and economic changes overseas, as well as the government's efforts. After a strong export performance in 2011, exports remained fairly flat in 2012 and 2013 against a background of weak global demand, notably the recession in the Eurozone. This creates an additional challenge for the government in the coming years. The UK's performance compared with relevant European benchmark countries, Germany, France and Italy, also indicates that while the UK outperforms them in the Gulf, in many other emerging markets – which have the greatest potential to grow – such as Russia, Brazil, Turkey and China, the UK has not traditionally performed as well (paragraphs 1.7 to 1.9).

8 UKTI and FCO have key roles to play in increasing exports but the respective contributions of government departments to meeting the £1 trillion ambition are not defined. UKTI assessed the feasibility of the £1 trillion target, and concluded that, while stretching, it struck a reasonable balance between ambition and realism, assuming world export growth continued in line with expectations. UKTI has supporting targets such as doubling the numbers of companies it helps to 50,000, and achieving total contracts won by UK businesses with UKTI support to a value of £20 billion from 2013-14, captured through a measure called Trade Growth Value. In summer 2012, the FCO started to calculate the financial value of the export growth potential of some of its targeted markets including China, Mexico and India. However, the Departments lack a more detailed action plan on how their work will contribute to the £1 trillion ambition. As far as possible, this would give an indication of how the £1 trillion is broken down into deliverable objectives, what actions they need to take to meet those objectives, and timescales for delivery and outcomes, guantified where possible, against which Departments could be held accountable (paragraphs 1.10 to 1.16).

#### Activities to improve export performance

**9** The initial responses of UKTI and the FCO to the government's requirement to increase exports were not aligned. In 2011 UKTI published its strategy for how it will promote UK exports overseas. At the same time, the FCO produced its strategy, which sets out FCO priorities for promoting growth. Both strategies support the government's *Plan for growth*,<sup>4</sup> which lists UKTI and FCO working together as a priority action. Lord Green's Economic Affairs Trade and Investment Committee monitor this. However, neither strategy sets out specifically how the two Departments will work together to increase exports. This lack of alignment is at times repeated at overseas posts, where some do not plan activities jointly in detail. This could undermine closer working, coordination of effort and prioritisation of work (paragraphs 2.2 to 2.10).

4 See footnote 1.

**10** FCO staff overseas have developed approaches to help promote exports, but there needs to be greater sharing of best practice. The FCO wants posts to have a high degree of autonomy in how they operate so that staff can tailor their export promotion activities to local circumstances. Some posts feel that over-centralised decision-making would lead to unnecessary bureaucracy and a 'control culture'. As well as providing benefits, however, this devolved approach risks producing ad hoc and uncoordinated activities that could be better focused on achieving results. The FCO has some mechanisms to share best practice, including an annual leadership conference, a dedicated staff e-magazine and centrally based 'champions', but these need improving to help overseas posts better understand which activities offer the greatest value to the UK. Posts should then be expected to justify when their working model differs from accepted good practice (paragraphs 2.11 and 2.12).

11 There are examples of FCO and UKTI working together effectively overseas, but in some cases there is confusion on roles and responsibilities. The FCO and UKTI staff are based together in many locations, and 78 per cent of respondents to our survey of overseas posts felt that UKTI and FCO work is aligned. During our visits we saw examples of how the FCO's work supports UKTI efforts such as providing economic and sector analysis, knowledge sharing and working on joint projects. These showed the value that can be derived by aligning their work, but some posts were unsure whether their model was appropriate. Some posts were also uncertain about respective roles and responsibilities, in particular, whether the FCO's new role on growth would duplicate existing UKTI work (paragraphs 2.15 to 2.18).

#### Capacity to improve export performance

12 The FCO and UKTI have reallocated existing resources to where they consider there are new opportunities. In 2011 the FCO started an exercise to reallocate resources across its network to help focus on 29 emerging markets, while UKTI regularly realigns resources to focus on priority markets. It aims to allocate at least 50 per cent of resources to high-growth markets by 2020. FCO and UKTI have different criteria for prioritising countries which reflects their different objectives; for example, UKTI focuses solely on economic conditions, while FCO decision-making is informed by economic considerations as well as a wider set of issues, such as security priorities. Currently this analysis has produced complementary outcomes as UKTI and the FCO are largely focusing on the same markets (paragraphs 2.19 to 2.21).

13 The FCO has provided training for staff to increase commercial awareness but may not be making the most of business placements by heads of mission. The FCO has recruited some staff with commercial skills but is still predominantly reliant on training generalists. Eight hundred FCO staff have attended 'commercial diplomacy awareness' workshops. Thirty-nine out of 108 new heads of mission have participated in a business placement scheme in some of the UK's leading industry sectors and they also organise briefings with business independently of this scheme. However, the FCO may not be maximising the potential benefit of this scheme, as only 9 of the 39 heads of mission have yet to take up post in a designated emerging economy (paragraphs 2.22 and 2.23).

#### What more needs to be done

14 The FCO is changing how it promotes growth, and is adopting a more coherent programme and project management-orientated approach. In February 2013 the FCO drew up Future Prosperity plans to deliver 30 growth-related projects, and is setting up a programme office to manage its activities. In February 2013 the FCO established a prosperity programme board, to run several projects centrally, and help move towards a more programme-orientated approach. It is chaired by the FCO's Director of Prosperity, and attended by senior representatives from UKTI and other key government departments (paragraphs 3.3 and 3.4).

**15** The FCO must improve how it evaluates its impact so as to provide assurance that its spending is justified and it allocates resources efficiently. It aims now to develop metrics in consultation with the Department for International Development, UKTI and BIS. It has sought feedback from businesses on how they viewed the FCO's progress against the commitments in the *Charter for Business*.<sup>5</sup> It can also provide specific examples of where it has added value and shares these with ministers and its network of overseas posts every two months. We recognise the challenge of quantifying the value of FCO's activities to the UK economy and that there are many factors that impact on export performance that are outside the Department's control. However, it needs to be able to demonstrate that its spending yields tangible results and to understand the costs and benefits of different types of activities. At the least, while avoiding creating a cumbersome system of measures, we would expect to see a clear assessment of what activities give greatest impact (paragraphs 3.5 to 3.7).

#### 16 The FCO needs better reporting to allow central oversight of progress.

The increased focus on exports within the FCO has clearly galvanised efforts but current reporting mechanisms make it difficult to assess overall progress in assisting businesses to increase exports. Posts review performance against their objectives twice a year, and report on successful contributions to improving export performance, but this information is largely qualitative and is not collated to provide an objective overview of performance. UKTI has extensive central monitoring of performance but there is limited joint monitoring to assess how UKTI and FCO together at post are contributing to promoting exports (paragraph 3.8).

17 Historically, UKTI performance measures at overseas posts have not assessed the impact of activities on the UK economy but it is now increasingly looking to measure actual business outcomes. Previously, measures have focused on volume of activity, revenue raised from services and quality of service. In 2012 UKTI introduced a new process called Trade Growth Value, which aims to record the monetary value of the assistance it provides to companies that have secured contracts, which is then validated by those assisted. UKTI also has performance measures in place for quantifying and monitoring the value of inward investment to the UK (paragraph 3.10).

5 The Charter for Business sets out the FCO's commitments to supporting UK businesses overseas.

**18** Overseas posts are positive about the focus on high-value opportunities but there is some uncertainty about prioritisation. In response to additional funding, UKTI has agreed to double the number of companies it assists to 50,000 by 2014-15, increasing the day-to-day, responsive workload of staff overseas. At the same time UKTI has doubled the target value of 'high-value opportunities' from £5 billion to £10 billion, work which will need sustained effort over several years. Some overseas posts we visited felt it was not clear how they should be prioritising these activities, while still achieving challenging targets to help businesses which require a different way of working (paragraphs 3.11 and 3.12).

**19** UKTI needs to implement lessons from the evaluation of its pilot initiative to use external partners if it decides to roll it out. By 2017 UKTI intends to deliver services through a network of overseas business-led bodies, including British Chambers of Commerce. The Overseas Business Networks Initiative will allow UKTI to focus on high-value opportunities while the business bodies provide day-to-day business services. UKTI is currently piloting the initiative in 20 posts at a cost of £8 million and has started an evaluation. During our visits we saw that the pilots were surfacing some problems, including varying capacity and appetite of business bodies to undertake the new role. We intend to conduct a more detailed examination in 2014-15 (paragraphs 3.13 and 3.14).

#### Conclusion on value for money

**20** Since 2010 the government has been increasingly committed to supporting UK exporters abroad, and in 2012 set a challenging ambition to increase UK exports to £1 trillion by 2020. Promoting UK exports has been a key FCO objective since 2010 and a long-standing one for UKTI, but currently they do not have joint accountability for planning, monitoring and delivery against their goal.

**21** The government's objective for export-led growth is ambitious and relies on UKTI and the FCO making a substantial contribution if it is to be achieved. This will require them to make their current activities to support exports much more closely coordinated, and supported by tough measurable milestones.

#### Recommendations

**22** To support the FCO and UKTI to increase UK exports, we make the following recommendations:

a The FCO should repeat the 2012 survey of businesses on how they view FCO support under the *Charter for Business*, perhaps using UKTI's existing survey to gain businesses' views. It is essential that the FCO's work to promote export growth is helpful to businesses and it needs to secure feedback on a regular basis.

- b The FCO and UKTI should set out how their high-level objectives cascade down to the work plans of overseas posts, and should be jointly accountable for planning and performance monitoring. Currently, the majority of staff understand the importance of promoting growth; however, there is a disconnect between high-level ambition and lower-level objective-setting, which undermines the ability of staff to see how their efforts contribute.
- c The FCO should continue to develop better means of measuring the impact of its interventions. We recognise the difficulties of this and welcome the FCO's recent intention to develop ways of measuring impact. Its work should establish which interventions give it the greatest impact, in the differing markets across the world, with a greater understanding of the costs and benefits of its various activities. The FCO board needs to ensure this work is given appropriate priority, and where possible, is repeated in other areas of FCO activity.
- d UKTI needs to ensure its targets demonstrate, where feasible, the outcomes from, and the value of, its efforts at post, not just volumes of activity. UKTI has a target regime with extensive metrics to measure its performance. Many of these measure volumes of inputs, for example the number of businesses assisted, and not the value of the activity to the UK economy. UKTI is undergoing a change management programme, and is shifting its emphasis to give greater attention to measures that quantify the outcomes of their activities.
- e While recognising the need to adapt to local circumstances, the FCO and UKTI should better communicate best practice and expectations in joint working to help posts. We saw that UKTI and FCO staff overseas have developed different models of working together, ranging from sharing information to collaborating in joint teams. However, some staff remained uncertain about roles and responsibilities, and had concerns about duplication of effort.
- f UKTI and the FCO need to develop a sustainable method of joint planning at post which recognises that they have different departmental objectives and targets. While the FCO and UKTI are increasingly working together at post, in some cases they still plan these activities separately. Proper joint working requires joint planning and coordination of effort.
- g UKTI's and the FCO's implementation of the Overseas Business Networks Initiative should thoroughly reflect the results of the evaluation of the current pilot. The pilots are raising questions about the capacity and appetite of business bodies to undertake the new role as well as uncertainty about the framework for delivery. The Departments must ensure that these problems are dealt with when the programme is rolled out.
- h UKTI needs to develop clearer guidelines to posts to enable a better balance in their priorities between pursuing high-value opportunities and meeting their other trade targets. Some posts felt it was not clear how they should be prioritising these activities, and it would be valuable if expectations were clarified.

# Part One

# Why the FCO and UKTI are supporting UK exports

**1.1** This section examines how the government is seeking to increase growth through promoting exports, and its challenge of increasing exports to £1 trillion by 2020. It sets out the UK's export performance to date and assesses the scale of the government's challenge. It also explains the role of UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) and the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO) in contributing to export growth.

# Export-led economic growth is crucial to rebalancing the UK's economy

**1.2** The UK economy has been largely static since the financial crisis of 2008 and 2009, and growth has been weak, 2.8 per cent from 2009 to 2012. In March 2011 the government published *The Plan for Growth*,<sup>6</sup> which sets out its strategy to encourage economic growth. Its policy objective is to achieve sustainable and balanced growth that is less reliant on a few particular sectors. The government's ambitions are to:

- create the most competitive tax system in the G20;
- make the UK one of the best places in Europe to start, finance and grow a business;
- encourage investment and exports as a route to a more balanced economy; and
- create a more educated workforce that is the most flexible in Europe.

# In 2012 the government set out a challenging ambition to double exports to £1 trillion

**1.3** In the 2012 Budget, the Chancellor of the Exchequer announced a government-wide ambition to double exports to £1 trillion (£1,000 billion) by 2020, from £488 billion in 2010.<sup>7</sup> Achieving this aim will be challenging. Weak global demand in 2012, particularly from the EU, meant that UK export growth was fairly flat that year, and other European countries have experienced a similar declining trend in their export share (**Figure 2**). The UK's 'market share' of global exports has also fallen from 5.1 per cent in 2000 to 3.3 per cent in 2012. While this is not in itself a cause for concern, and is largely due to rapid export-led growth in emerging economies, fulfilling the £1 trillion ambition will require that the UK gains a greater share of the export market in countries where the UK is underperforming.

## Figure 2

Share of global exports from 2000 to 2012

Comparable nations: Germany, France and Italy have all experienced a decline in their share of global exports alongside the UK since 2000



Source: National Audit Office analysis of United Nations Conference on Trade and Development data

7 HM Treasury, Budget 2012, March 2012, HC 1853.

**1.4** Over the period from 2000 to 2012, UK exports have nearly doubled, but over the same period, total world exports have nearly trebled. In addition to losing global market share, the UK has struggled to keep pace with other European nations in terms of maintaining relative total export growth, although performance has improved since 2009 (**Figure 3**).

**1.5** In addition to maintaining and improving export levels in advanced markets, the government considers that UK businesses need to pursue opportunities in emerging markets, such as China and India, many of which are expected to grow significantly over the coming years. Currently, however, 75 per cent of UK exports go to EU countries and other advanced markets, such as the United States, Japan and Australia. In contrast, less than 10 per cent of UK exports are destined for the 10 largest emerging economies (**Figure 4**).

**1.6** Growth also depends on the UK becoming less dependent on a small number of specific sectors. Despite an overall trade deficit, the UK has a number of areas where it demonstrates strong export performance. These are areas in which the UK currently has a trade surplus. Currently, the UK's largest export area is the financial and business services sector (**Figure 5** on page 16).

### Figure 3 Increase in exports from 2000 to 2012

In addition to losing global market share, the UK's overall export performance since 2000 has not been strong

Percentage change in total exports



Source: National Audit Office analysis of United Nations Conference on Trade and Development data

Destination of UK exports

A small percentage of UK exports go to emerging economies

Average annual GDP growth: 2011-2025 (%)



Source: Foreign & Commonwealth Office economic analysis

# The value of UK exports has been flat over the last two years, and will need to grow by 10 per cent year-on-year to meet the government-wide ambition to increase exports to £1 trillion by 2020

**1.7** Export performance is volatile and reflects external circumstances such as exchange rates and political and economic changes overseas, as well as the government's efforts. After a strong performance in 2011, exports remained fairly flat in 2012 and 2013 against a background of weak global demand, notably the recession in the Eurozone. This creates an additional challenge for the government in the coming years. The UK's performance compared with relevant European benchmark countries, Germany, France and Italy, also indicates that while the UK outperforms them in the Gulf, in many other emerging markets – which have the greatest potential to grow – such as Russia, Brazil, Turkey and China, the UK has not traditionally performed as well. Expert forecasts from the International Monetary Fund and Office for Budget Responsibility indicate that the UK is not likely to achieve exports of £1 trillion by 2020 (**Figure 6** on page 17). In the 12 months to June 2013, UK exports were £498 billion.<sup>8</sup>

8 Office for National Statistics trade in goods publication tables – June 2013, available at: www.ons.gov.uk/ons/ publications/re-reference-tables.html?edition=tcm%3A77-295080

Selective breakdown of UK trade balances

#### Financial services are the UK's biggest export



#### Note

1 These figures have been rounded.

Source: Office for National Statistics

### Current export forecasts

Based on available forecasts, achieving the £1 trillion export target will be challenging



Rate of growth needed to reach £1 trillion

#### Notes

1 Underlying estimates are based on percentage increases in volumes of exports. Our analysis assumes a direct correlation between volume and £ value.

2 Office for Budget Responsibility (OBR) and World Economic Outlook (WEO) estimates have been extrapolated beyond 2017 and 2018 respectively.

Source: National Audit Office analysis of Office for National Statistics trade data (July 2013), Office for Budget Responsibility Economic and Fiscal Outlook indicators (March 2013) and International Monetary Fund World Economic Outlook (April 2013)

**1.8** Overseas comparisons also indicate the scale of the challenge for the UK. The FCO and the Department for Business, Innovation & Skills (BIS) measures UK export performance in part through benchmarking its value against that achieved by three of its closest European competitors – Germany, France and Italy. These countries are useful comparators due to their similar size and economic outputs, and therefore comparing UK performance with these countries (suitably weighted) provides an indication of performance regardless of market forces. The very mixed performance of the UK exports to the global market relative to the benchmark average is shown in **Figure 7** overleaf.

# UK market share compared to European benchmark in 2011





United Kingdom

European benchmark performance 

#### Note

The European benchmark is known as the EU3. 1

Source: Foreign & Commonwealth Office economic analysis

**1.9** The UK's export performance is influenced by several factors, which are uncertain and largely outside of the UK government's control. While there are signs of recovery in the Eurozone this year, weaknesses in other emerging market economies could damage UK export growth. Other factors include:

- changes in exchange rates;
- changing commodity prices;
- changes in the monetary policy of other nations;
- fluctuations in global demand; and
- political and security issues affecting overseas markets, such as events in the Middle East.

### FCO and UKTI have key roles to play in increasing exports

**1.10** The FCO has a worldwide network of embassies and consulates, employing over 14,000 people in nearly 270 posts.<sup>9</sup> One of the FCO's three key responsibilities relates directly to growth and is building Britain's prosperity by increasing exports and investment, opening markets, ensuring access to resources and promoting sustainable global growth.

**1.11** UKTI is a non-ministerial department of both BIS and the FCO. It works with UK-based businesses to help them operate effectively in international markets and to encourage overseas companies to invest in the UK. Staff based overseas are largely co-located with the FCO.

**1.12** Through their network of offices overseas, UKTI and the FCO play key roles in improving export performance. The FCO aims to create the conditions overseas for growth through activities such as lobbying to remove trade barriers on behalf of the UK. This type of lobbying has long been an FCO activity, but since 2010 it has refocused more of its efforts on economic growth as one of its foreign policy priorities. Its annual report states it will 'support business to help double the UK's exports to £1 trillion by 2020'.<sup>10</sup> The government established UKTI in 2003 with an aim to promote economic growth by working with UK businesses to help them make the most of market conditions.

**1.13** In 2012-13 the FCO and UKTI spent £420 million on promoting UK economic growth through supporting businesses overseas. Of this, UKTI spent £236 million<sup>11</sup> and the FCO £184 million.<sup>12</sup> UKTI has 1,265 staff in 160 locations overseas (of whom 993 work on trade-related activities), covering 100 markets. As of August 2013, the FCO estimates that 1,004 out of its 14,000 staff spends an average of 26 per cent of their time supporting its key 'prosperity' objective.

<sup>9</sup> Posts are the FCO's presence overseas and consist of embassies, high commissions or consular offices.

<sup>10</sup> Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Annual Report and Accounts 2012-13.

<sup>11</sup> UK Trade & Investment, Annual Report and Accounts, 2012-13.

<sup>12</sup> Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Annual Report and Accounts, 2012-13.

**1.14** To understand how business sees government support, we asked a small number of companies and trade bodies about the key challenges that companies face when exporting; their experience of using UKTI/FCO services; and their suggestions for change in the future. They were chosen to provide some insights into business views, although they are by no means comprehensive. Overall, companies recognise that the UK government has an important role to play in promoting and supporting exports. Among other things, companies valued trade missions and networking opportunities, and the provision of specialist sector strategy information. Their views are summarised in Appendix Three.

# The respective contributions of government departments to meeting the £1 trillion ambition are not defined

**1.15** UKTI assessed the feasibility of the £1 trillion target, and concluded that, while stretching, the target struck a reasonable balance between ambition and realism, assuming world export growth continued in line with expectations. UKTI has supporting targets such as doubling the numbers of companies it helps to 50,000 and achieving total contracts won by UK businesses with UKTI support to a value of £20 billion from 2013-14, captured through a measure called Trade Growth Value. From summer 2012, the FCO started to calculate the financial value of the growth potential of some of the emerging markets it has prioritised, including Mexico and India. This analysis aims to support these efforts within those markets and sectors with the greatest potential returns for UK exports. Different posts will adapt them in different ways.

**1.16** However, the Departments lack a more detailed action plan on how their work will contribute to the £1 trillion ambition. This would specify how the £1 trillion is broken down into deliverable objectives, what actions they need to take to meet those objectives, and timescales for delivery and outcomes, quantified where possible. The Departments could then be held accountable for their performance against these objectives although we recognise that many key influencing factors are outside the government's control.

# Part Two

# FCO and UKTI activities to promote UK exports overseas

**2.1** This part of the report examines how UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) and the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO) have responded to the government's plan for growth, in terms of developing a strategy and changing their activities overseas. It also assesses how effectively the two Departments work together and how they have reorganised their resources to help improve exports.

# Both Departments have responded to the government's plans for growth

**2.2** To focus their attention on helping UK businesses increase exports and meet the challenging £1 trillion ambition, we would expect to see UKTI and the FCO take a strategic approach to using staff and economic intelligence, and a planned approach to supporting UK business based on an understanding of what works. We would also expect to see the FCO and UKTI collaborating effectively.

**2.3** The Departments have responded to the government's plans for achieving growth by changing some of their activities overseas. **Figure 8** overleaf summarises the main developments since 2010. They have developed new strategies and new approaches to how they can encourage exports in the work they do overseas. They have also contributed to the considerable activity in the UK and overseas to exploit the economic benefits of the Olympics and its continuing legacy. Ministerial trade visits have become increasingly high profile, for example the Prime Minister's visit to India in April 2013.

### Figure 8 Key events related to promoting growth overseas



Source: National Audit Office analysis of Foreign & Commonwealth Office and UK Trade & Investment documents

The initial responses of UKTI and the FCO to the government's requirement to increase exports were not aligned

**2.4** In May 2011 the FCO produced the *Charter for Business* – a set of commitments, based on feedback from business, that it wanted to deliver. The Charter outlined high-level priorities for the FCO. These are:

- supporting the UK's commercial and economic interests within its foreign policy and bilateral relationships;
- using knowledge of local language, culture, political and economic situations;
- lobbying by ministers and officials;
- briefing businesses;
- influencing international economic policy, trade and investment policy;
- putting UK businesses in touch with the right people; and
- equipping its staff with the necessary skills to support UK business and investment.

**2.5** The Charter states that, "Business will be the judge of our success." In June 2012 the FCO sought feedback from businesses on how they viewed the FCO's progress against the commitments in the Charter. This feedback was positive about how the FCO considered the views of business and used its economic and political insights, language skills and contacts to help UK business, but was less positive about how coordinated the FCO was with other government departments, in particular UKTI, and whether the FCO understood UK business needs and priorities. The FCO intended to repeat this survey in 2013, but has not yet done so.

**2.6** The FCO established its Prosperity Directorate to provide strategic and central oversight of growth-related FCO activity. In May 2011 the FCO's Prosperity Directorate released its business plan, which included its goals for 2011 to 2015 of:

- a rising trend of high-value UK trade and investment success (including implementing the *Charter for Business* and helping to increase exports to £1 trillion);
- a stronger, more sustainable global economy;
- enhanced security of resources underpinning UK and global prosperity; and
- the international community on track for green growth.

The business plan demonstrated the FCO's overall strategic ambitions for growth, and communicated desired outcomes but, in line with the devolved approach of the FCO, did not communicate to posts in detail how they should be planning their activities. It did not provide a 'roadmap' for how it would contribute to the £1 trillion ambition or how it would implement the commitments set out in the *Charter for Business*. The plan offered little assessment to help determine which activities at post have the greatest potential to impact on UK export performance.

**2.7** In May 2011 the UKTI released its five-year strategy, *Britain open for business*,<sup>13</sup> which set out its renewed approach to supporting UK businesses and promoting economic growth through greater inward investment and increased exports. Like the *Charter for Business*, this strategy pre-dated the £1 trillion ambition and builds on the government's *Plan for Growth* and the white paper on *Trade and Investment for Growth*.<sup>14</sup> The strategy was well informed by analysis of global markets, and communicated UKTI's intention to focus its efforts more on selected priority high-value markets including India and China. It also set out how UKTI planned to operate in a more strategic, entrepreneurial way to secure export and inward investment opportunities for the UK by:

- targeting services at innovative and high-growth small- and medium-sized enterprises;
- winning high-value opportunities in overseas markets for UK businesses;
- delivering a pipeline of high-quality inward investment; and
- building strategic relationships with significant inward investors.

14 Department for Business, Innovation & Skills, *Trade and Investment for Growth*, February 2011.

<sup>13</sup> UK Trade & Investment, Britain open for business: growth through international trade, May 2011.

**2.8** Both UKTI's strategy and the FCO's Prosperity Directorate *Business Plan* and *Charter for Business* note that they complement the other and that the two Departments will work together. Both support the government's *Plan for Growth*, which lists UKTI and FCO working together as a priority action. Lord Green's Economic Affairs Trade and Investment Committee monitor this. However, none of the strategies set out how the FCO's and UKTI's resources should be aligned, or how UKTI and FCO could work together in the UK and overseas to improve growth. As a result, there is confusion about roles and responsibilities (see paragraphs 2.15 to 2.18).

**2.9** This lack of aligned planning is sometimes repeated at post. Posts produce a country business plan which outlines actions against post objectives, including those of FCO and UKTI. Underneath this, UKTI staff plan and monitor activities by producing post performance agreements, which detail the specific trade targets for the next 12 months, and outline the macro-economic trade aspirations over the next few years. The agreements had previously been prepared jointly, setting out targets for both the FCO and UKTI. However, from 2012-13 the FCO and UKTI decided that the agreements should only be used for UKTI activities and that UKTI and FCO would continue to use country business plans to bring their activities together at a higher level. These country business plans are variable in quality and detail, and while challenged and reviewed centrally, are not validated. Some posts continue to produce a more detailed joint plan for promoting exports but this is not systematically adopted across all posts. In some cases, this limited joint planning compounds the lack of aligned strategic planning at the centre and could undermine closer working and coordination of effort and prioritisation of work.

**2.10** In our survey of UKTI and FCO overseas posts, 83 per cent of respondents in 122 countries stated that their post currently places a high priority on promoting UK exports.<sup>15</sup> This suggests that the message of the importance of growth and their role in promoting exports was clearly communicated to posts. Our survey also suggests there has been sufficient guidance from the centre, with 74 per cent of respondents saying they were satisfied with guidance from central teams.

#### Activities to support exports

FCO staff overseas have developed approaches to help promote exports, but there needs to be greater sharing of best practice

**2.11** The majority of the FCO's activities occur in overseas posts. Typical interventions include lobbying to open markets and removing trade barriers, as well as assessing how economic and political analysis may help UK businesses seeking to export in that location, and using contacts and networks to problem-solve for companies (**Figure 9**). The FCO wants its posts to have a high degree of autonomy in how they operate. This way of working has led to posts developing differing approaches on how to increase exports, albeit along broad, centrally defined principles under the *Charter for Business*. These principles include using ministerial and other influential support, and championing and enhancing the resilience of the UK economy. For example, in 2012 the embassy

15 Some responses to our survey represent the views of several posts in one country.

in Manila worked with UK drinks manufacturers to help end discrimination against the importation of spirits into the Philippines to make UK spirits more competitive with local brands.<sup>16</sup> FCO funding has also helped more than 30 UK firms win a total of over £120 million in sports contracts in Brazil as it prepares to host the Football World Cup and 2016 Olympic and Paralympic Games.<sup>17</sup> British ambassadors also play a vital role in hosting business events.

**2.12** We consider that it makes sense for posts to tailor their export promotion activities to meet local circumstance and differing post priorities. Some posts feel that over-centralised decision-making would lead to unnecessary bureaucracy and a 'control culture'. On the other hand, an overly devolved approach risks generating ad hoc and uncoordinated activities that could be better focused to achieve results. There are mechanisms to share best practice, such as the annual leadership conference, a dedicated staff e-magazine, communication of centrally generated targeted analysis and centrally based 'champions' who are briefed fortnightly to provide a link from the centre to post. Despite this, some overseas teams told us that they would benefit from better sharing of good practice to help them understand which activities offer the greatest value to the UK. Posts should then be expected to justify working models which differ from accepted good practice.

### Figure 9

Activities at post



Over 80 per cent of posts stated that supporting UK businesses to secure specific commercial opportunities was a high priority

Source: National Audit Office survey of Foreign & Commonwealth Office and UK Trade & Investment overseas posts

16 Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Annual Report and Accounts 2012-13, p. 12.

17 Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Annual Report and Accounts 2012-13, p. 12.

**2.13** Helping businesses export has always been a priority for UKTI but its 2011 strategy outlined a new approach to encouraging export growth. This introduced two fundamental changes:

- Encouraging more small- and medium-sized enterprises to export.
- Focusing on exploiting high-value opportunities, with intensive support for larger companies for contracts over £250 million.

**2.14** The posts we visited were affected more by the high-value opportunities programme, which focuses on identifying significant opportunities overseas and finding UK companies with the right capability and capacity to compete for them. UKTI selects high-value opportunities using criteria based on value and the balance between short-and long-term benefits. Examples are given in **Figure 10**. UKTI had 50 high-value opportunities in 2012-13, which has increased to 100 as a result of additional funding from HM Treasury. This has changed the nature of work at relevant posts, which must pursue these opportunities in addition to providing routine, target-driven services. High-value opportunities require sustained effort, as it could be several years before their benefits materialise; however, these activities can also contribute to routine service delivery targets. To help staff at post make the most of high-value opportunities, UKTI provides specialist sector advice, usually through consultants as well as other government departments such as the Department for Business, Innovation & Skills (BIS). High-value opportunities are assigned a ministerial lead, and UKTI and FCO brief ministers on the progress of these opportunities.

There are examples of FCO and UKTI working together more effectively, but in some cases there is uncertainty about roles and responsibilities

**2.15** Before the government's increased emphasis on growth through exports, there was limited interaction between UKTI and the FCO. In most posts there are more UKTI staff working on promoting UK exports than FCO staff, a ratio of nearly three to one. The ratio is highest in advanced economies, and lowest in low-income countries, where often there are few, if any, UKTI staff.

**2.16** UKTI and the FCO have not always worked together in a systematic manner, either centrally or at posts. The Departments are now trying to integrate UKTI and FCO work centrally to promote economic growth. In late 2012 a joint UKTI/FCO board (also attended by BIS) was established to oversee joint working. To date, the board's meetings have been used to consider closer working and how to better define the FCO's contribution to growth. The FCO intends to establish a joint Commercial Strategy Unit later in 2013 to encourage greater integration with UKTI and other government departments. It is too early to assess the impact of these efforts.

Examples of high-value opportunities

Country	Description of opportunity	FCO and UKTI activity/progress	
China – Healthcare	China has ambitious plans to reform its healthcare system. Its public hospitals deliver 90 per cent of all health services, pharmaceutical spend amounts to 2 per cent of GDP and the population is rapidly ageing. The Chinese government is keen to use foreign expertise and is particularly attracted to the UK's NHS. Chinese spending on healthcare is set to increase from around \$500 billion in 2013 to approximately \$900 billion by 2017.	The FCO/UKTI healthcare team was established in 2012 to boost policy and trade links with China on healthcare.	
		Outcomes to date include:	
		<ul> <li>New FCO Prosperity healthcare projects are building access and credibility and opening the Chinese market to UK companies.</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>Projects are helping to secure contracts and building strategic partnerships.</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>Agreement to a new strategic partnership on elderly care with China's Ministry of Civil Affairs.</li> </ul>	
		Agreement to collaborate with China on anti-microbial resistance.	
Brazil – Sport	Brazil is holding several major sporting events over the next four years, including the World Cup and the 2016 Olympics and Paralympics. The UK's experience from the 2012 Olympics will provide significant opportunities for UK businesses in construction, professional services and other areas. The opportunity has an expected value of £29 billion.	Close collaboration on high-value opportunities between the FCO and UKTI teams.	
		The FCO/UKTI showcased UK expertise from London 2012. It organised a large number of London-based events for Brazilian government officials, including government- to-government meetings as part of the Olympic observers programme, and the opportunity for UK businesses to meet Brazilian government officials.	
			UKTI developed a directory of over 800 British businesses which were involved in the London 2012 Olympics.
	Source: LIK Trade	8 Investment	

Source: UK Trade & Investment

**2.17** During our visits overseas we saw various examples of how FCO activities to increase exports can complement those of UKTI, as well as different models of co-working (**Figure 11** overleaf). These may be tailored to local need and circumstance but some posts were unsure whether their model was appropriate. Posts were also uncertain about respective roles and responsibilities, in particular, whether the FCO's new role on growth would duplicate existing UKTI work.

### Figure 11 Models of collaboration between FCO and UKTI

#### We saw different ways of UKTI and FCO working together

Post	Working model	
Turkey	The team which covers the regions of Central Asia and South Caucasus and the GREAT team <sup>1</sup> integrate UKTI and FCO staff. The remaining FCO and UKTI teams that work on economic growth are separate but are co-located in Istanbul and in Ankara.	
France	UKTI and the FCO are separate teams currently although they have had a long-standing 'Prosperity network' to facilitate exchange of information and working in 'virtual teams' for some of the larger opportunities. Located in separate parts of the building for IT and information security.	
Colombia	UKTI and the FCO work closely together in one room in sector-based teams called clusters, focusing on those sectors that offer the highest commercial opportunities for the UK.	
Brazil	UKTI and the FCO are part of the Brazil Prosperity Group, with separate teams within the Group which share knowledge and information, and are starting to work in virtual teams for some of the larger opportunities. UKTI and the FCO teams are co-located in Brasilia, Sao Paolo and Recife. In Rio the teams work closely together in the same building.	
China	UKTI and the FCO are largely in separate teams but work closely together in priority sectors as well as on specific issues and make joint use of GREAT and project funding. They are co-located in the consulates. In Beijing they are mostly in separate buildings with some teams such as GREAT co-located.	
Note		
1 CREAT is a Number 10 initiative to promote the British brand overseas		

1 GREAT is a Number 10 initiative to promote the British brand overseas.

Source: National Audit Office visits to overseas posts

**2.18** While all posts we visited were working together, albeit in different ways, it was clear that it has taken significant effort and time. Common factors for success included strong leadership and a clear message from the centre that growth and increasing exports are important. In our survey of posts we asked whether staff felt that UKTI and FCO activities to increase exports fitted together at their post. Most responded positively, with 78 per cent stating they thought the FCO and UKTI were 'fully' and 'mostly aligned'.

### Capability to support exports

FCO and UKTI have reallocated existing resources to where they consider there are new opportunities

**2.19** Using economic and political analysis, the FCO has identified 29 emerging markets,<sup>18</sup> which it forecasts will experience significant growth and offer the greatest future opportunities for UK companies. In 2011 it began to reallocate staff to, and created new positions in, emerging markets such as China and Turkey in order to increase the capacity of the overseas posts to help promote export growth (**Figure 12**).

<sup>18</sup> The FCO refers to these markets as "emerging powers", where there is an economic or political imperative for FCO activities.

UKTI prioritisation of staff resources

UKTI is focusing its resources on high-growth economies



<b>1 Mexico</b>	<b>5 Egypt</b>	9 UAE	<b>13 South Korea</b>	<b>17 Vietnam</b>
UKTI – 27	UKTI – 11	UKTI – 27	UKTI – 13	UKTI – 13
FCO – 3	FCO – 2	FCO – 0.5	FCO – 13	FCO – no data
<b>2 Colombia</b>	<mark>6 Turkey</mark>	<b>10 Russia</b>	<b>14 Taiwan</b>	<b>18 Malaysia</b>
UKTI – 5	UKTI – 16	UKTI – 30	UKTI – 14	UKTI – 14
FCO – 4	FCO – 7	FCO – 9	FCO – 4	FCO – 4
<b>3 Brazil</b>	<b>7 Saudi Arabia</b>	<b>11 India</b>	<b>15 Hong Kong</b>	<b>19 Singapore</b>
UKTI – 48	UKTI – 15	UKTI – 89	UKTI – 20	UKTI – 15
FCO – 32.5	FCO – 3	FCO – 23	FCO – 6	FCO – 5
<mark>4 South Africa</mark>	<mark>8 Qatar</mark>	<b>12 China</b>	<b>16 Thailand</b>	20 Indonesia
UKTI – 18	UKTI – 8	UKTI – 74	UKTI – 14	UKTI – 10
FCO – 8	FCO – none	FCO – 56	FCO – 3	FCO – none

#### Note

1 Staff numbers taken from NAO survey of posts refer to UKTI and FCO staff focused on trade promotion work.

Source: National Audit Office survey of Foreign & Commonwealth and UK Trade & Investment posts overseas

**2.20** UKTI regularly realigns resources to focus on its 20 priority, high-growth markets based on the market performance and demand from UK companies to access those markets. **Figure 13** shows the current allocations. In 2012 UKTI set out its intention to allocate at least 50 per cent of resources to high-growth markets by 2020. UKTI also reviews 90 countries where it does not have a presence to ensure it does not overlook opportunities in other markets. FCO and UKTI have planned their resourcing in West Africa to create a 'hub and spoke' system, where FCO staff deliver UKTI work in smaller posts supported by a regional UKTI team in a larger 'hub'. A similar system operates in Mongolia, which previously did not have any staff doing commercial work, and the post is very positive of the benefits. The aim is to have UKTI and FCO support UK trade in smaller posts without funding entirely new UKTI staff.

**2.21** Although the FCO and UKTI are trying to work together more, they have different criteria for prioritising countries, which reflects their different objectives. For example, UKTI focuses solely on economic conditions, while FCO decision-making is informed by economic considerations in addition to a wider set of issues, such as political analysis and security priorities. Currently, this analysis has produced complementary outcomes as UKTI and the FCO are largely focusing on the same markets.

### Figure 13 FCO and UKTI allocation of staff

#### FCO and UKTI have allocated more staff to emerging markets with high forecast growth



#### Note

1 Analysis is based on estimated UK share of forecast increases in country imports from 2012 to 2018.

Source: National Audit Office analysis of World Economic Outlook data and National Audit Office survey of Foreign & Commonwealth Office and UK Trade & Investment overseas posts

FCO has provided training for staff to raise commercial awareness, but may not be making the most of business placements by heads of mission

**2.22** Successfully assisting exporters requires commercial skills and an awareness of specific sectors and the local markets. The FCO has recruited some new staff with commercial skills, but is still predominantly reliant on training generalists. It has also provided training to increase commercial awareness among staff. During 2012, over 350 UK and locally engaged staff attended economics training courses. Eight hundred staff attended 'commercial diplomacy awareness' workshops. Our survey indicated that the greatest proportion of staff who have undertaken 'commercial diplomacy' training are based in mature economies, rather than in emerging markets, which are the focus of effort for UKTI and FCO (**Figure 14**). Over 25 per cent of all posts surveyed responded that no staff had undertaken the training but more positively, in 80 per cent of the emerging economies, 'most' or 'all' staff have had some form of training.

**2.23** Thirty-nine out of some 108 new heads of mission have participated in the business placement scheme in some of the UK's leading industry sectors. Currently, the FCO is not maximising the potential benefit of this scheme, as only nine of those who participated have yet to take up post in one of the FCO's designated emerging economies. However, heads of mission also organise briefings with business independently of this scheme.

#### Figure 14

Percentage of staff provided with FCO and UKTI training across the network

Many staff have had some form of commercial training



FCO commercial diplomacy training

UKTI training

Locally arranged training

Source: National Audit Office survey of overseas posts

Only small amounts of FCO programme funding for growth are intended to directly support the promotion of UK exports

**2.24** Over the past two years UKTI has sought to improve the skills of its senior management in London and at post by recruiting staff with business experience. These include the new managing directors for trade and for marketing, and the chief operating officer, as well as staff in key overseas markets such as the Directors for China and India. UKTI's aim of bringing in external expertise is to better respond to the needs of exporters.

**2.25** In 2012-13 the FCO and UKTI spent approximately £420 million on promoting UK exports out of their total spend of £2.28 billion. This includes staff, administrative costs and overheads. In terms of activity it covers the promotion of defence exports, and support provided by UKTI staff based in the UK to exporters, both of which were excluded from the scope of our examination. As part of this £420 million, the FCO has available small funds specifically designed to promote economic growth. Both UKTI and FCO staff at post can bid for these funds (**Figure 15**).

#### Figure 15

#### Sources of programme funding

Most programme funding for growth does not directly support export growth

Fund	Allocation in 2012-13 (£m)	Purpose of the fund
Prosperity fund	19.0	Used for 350 projects in 14 priority emerging markets to:
		• open markets;
		<ul> <li>ensure access to resources (energy); and</li> </ul>
		• promote sustainable global growth (climate change).
Commercial diplomacy fund	3.0	Aims to support projects that create opportunities for UK business overseas, inward investment or the promotion of the UK's economic and commercial reputation overseas. All bids have to be signed off by UKTI and FCO staff at post and both FCO and UKTI assess bids together in London.
Emerging powers programme fund	0.5	Aims to help strengthen the FCO's overall relationships with 29 emerging markets by building closer links between the UK and the 29 nations.
		The four key areas of work are:
		1 Soft power <sup>1</sup>
		2 Trade and investment
		3 International security
		4 Open economies.
Note		

1 Gaining influence through attraction rather than coercion, for example using cultural or economic tools.

Source: National Audit Office analysis of Foreign & Commonwealth Office financial data

**2.26** At least 75 per cent of the Prosperity Fund must comply with Official Development Assistance (ODA) requirements, as part of the government's target to provide 0.7 per cent of the UK's Gross National Income in foreign aid. ODA funding aims to promote the economic development and welfare of developing countries and must be of primary benefit to the recipient country – although 'coincidental benefits' to the UK are allowed. The FCO's aspiration is that UK business may benefit indirectly by creating the conditions overseas that allow British businesses to export, for example helping a country tackle corruption creates a better business environment for UK companies.

**2.27** The bidding processes for these funds are considered time-consuming and overly bureaucratic by staff, particularly given the sums available. In addition, FCO programme funding is usually allocated on a single-year basis. This can inhibit the effective and efficient use of the resources as funding often has short lead times, meaning that planning of activities can be hurried, as activities must be implemented in the same financial year. Multi-year programmes would provide greater certainty of funding and permit longer-term projects.

**2.28** Some FCO and UKTI posts use GREAT campaign funding to promote exports. The campaign is a Number 10 initiative launched in 2011-12 ahead of the London Olympics and involves the FCO, UKTI, the British Council and Visit Britain. The campaign was designed to promote the British brand and maximise the economic legacy of the Olympics. It initially focused on promoting tourism but in addition now focuses on: encouraging more foreign students to study in the UK, inward investment, and exports. The focus on exports began in April 2013 and so it is too early to assess the impact of this funding. The GREAT team in London is a joint FCO/UKTI funded team, with shared work plans and objectives.

# **Part Three**

# What more needs to be done

# The Departments have recognised the need for further change in how they promote UK exports

**3.1** This part examines how UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) and the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO) are changing their approach to increasing growth and exports given current progress. It also assesses how the FCO and UKTI measure the impact of their performance.

**3.2** Based on current forecasts, meeting the ambition to double exports to £1 trillion by 2020 will be extremely challenging. Part Two of this report demonstrates that this ambition and the new emphasis on trade have galvanised efforts at post and in the UK. However, at this point, the FCO and UKTI now acknowledge that they need to do more and are working towards a new approach which emphasises closer working, a more coordinated approach to increasing exports through a series of prioritised projects, better evaluation of performance and further training and outsourcing of some of UKTI's work to delivery partners.

# The FCO is changing how it promotes growth, and is adopting a more coherent programme and project management-orientated approach

**3.3** The FCO is aware that it needs better processes for promoting growth, and is therefore implementing its Future Prosperity plans, established in January 2013. The programme aims to deliver 30 growth-related projects, led by the FCO Prosperity Directorate in London, which is setting up a programme office to help manage its activities. This idea is still in its infancy, and it is too early for us to comment on progress. We have seen some signs of project and programme management at some posts we visited, for example, Colombia and Brazil had recently created a project office or had dedicated project managers, to help manage projects funded by FCO programme money.
**3.4** In February 2013 the FCO established a prosperity programme board, to run several projects centrally, and help move towards a more programme-orientated approach. The FCO's Director of Prosperity chairs the board, which comprises senior representatives from UKTI, the Department for Business, Innovation & Skills (BIS) and other key government departments. These are positive developments but given the scale of the challenge, it is surprising that it has taken over two years for such an approach to be developed.

#### FCO must improve how it evaluates its impact if it is to provide assurance that its spending is justified and it allocates resources efficiently

3.5 We recognise the challenges with quantifying the value of FCO's activities to the UK economy, and that there are many factors that impact on export performance that are outside of the Department's control. However, it needs to be able to demonstrate that its spending yields tangible results and to understand the costs and benefits of different types of activities. At the least, while avoiding creating a cumbersome system of measurement, we would expect to see clear assessment of what activities give greatest impact given the costs incurred. It can provide specific examples of where it has added value and shares these with ministers and its network of overseas posts every two months. However, at this stage, the FCO can only point to activities which it considers to have the greatest impact and there is no evidence to aid prioritisation of effort. For example, most of the posts we visited had hosted a ministerial trade delegation. All were positive about the benefits but noted that the visits require significant effort to organise. The FCO does not systematically assess the benefits these events bring to the UK economy. We also heard a number of instances where direct FCO and UKTI intervention at local level helped UK companies secure opportunities and overcome specific trade barriers. Several UK companies we spoke to while overseas noted that they valued this kind of support.

**3.6** Measuring outcomes arising from its activities has been a problem for the FCO. In 2011 the Committee of Public Accounts asked the FCO about how it measured the impact of its commercial activities. The FCO noted that while UKTI had specific criteria to measure its impact on markets, it did not have a specific metric of its own for measuring the commercial impact of individual posts. The FCO considered that the impact of the support it provided, such as making contacts and providing political advice, was not always readily quantifiable, but accepted that it had progress to make on monitoring and evaluation and was developing a programme to do this.<sup>19</sup>

**3.7** The FCO is now beginning this work and aims, as part of its new approach, to develop metrics in consultation with Department for International Development, UKTI and BIS, drawing on the help of external consultants.

<sup>19</sup> HC Committee of Public Accounts, Spending Reduction in the Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Forty-eighth Report of Session 2010–12, HC 1284, September 2011, paragraph 8.

# The FCO needs better reporting to allow central oversight of progress

**3.8** The increased focus on exports within the FCO has clearly galvanised efforts but current reporting mechanisms make it difficult to assess overall progress in assisting businesses to increase exports. The FCO has three main reporting mechanisms relevant to its work enhancing growth. However, these focus on reporting evidence of success (rather than being more objective), tend to be qualitative in nature and rarely report outcomes. It is therefore difficult for the FCO to evaluate progress in increasing exports and identifying which activities are not having sufficient impact. The main elements of reporting are:

- **Business reporting.** The FCO produces annual business plans for each country. These plans state the goals, outcomes and activities at post. Posts report performance against objectives centrally twice a year. This information is largely qualitative and is not validated but is challenged and reviewed by London-based teams. Reports provide a useful yardstick to monitor post performance, but this information, although open to challenge, is not collated to provide a meaningful overview of overall performance on increasing exports across the FCO network.
- **'Dip Tels'.** These are official FCO reports that posts generate to inform on international developments, and can be used to identify trends and emerging issues.
- **Monthly impact reporting.** This collates all information from posts, for example from dip tels stating achievements in growth in a given month. This is largely narrative with mainly qualitative information, although there is some quantitative data, usually in terms of deals secured. It is not used to provide an overall picture of progress in promoting exports, or to aid resource allocation.

Some posts produce their own reports to central London teams. For example, Seoul produces quarterly reports which are based on outcomes and flag up risks. However, this type of reporting is not systematically applied across all posts. UKTI has extensive central monitoring of performance but there is limited joint monitoring to assess how UKTI and the FCO together at post are contributing to promoting exports.

**3.9** The GREAT campaign (paragraph 2.28) requires a more quantified approach to reporting than other growth-related activities. Posts must demonstrate the benefits of their planned events and specify a forecast rate of investment. The central GREAT team are assessing whether they can quantify the benefits further. They are encouraging posts to think more about the outcomes of their events, rather than the inputs/outputs. This is a shift in thinking for posts and could be a valuable basis on which to build further ways of demonstrating the value of the FCO's wider work to promote exports.

#### Historically, UKTI performance measures at overseas posts have not assessed the impact of activities on the UK economy but it is now increasingly looking to measure actual business outcomes

**3.10** UKTI is a target-driven organisation, with a strong focus on measuring its performance through various metrics. UKTI's targets for post have focused on volume of activity, revenue raised from their services and the quality of service, rather than the value to the UK economy (**Figure 16**). UKTI is increasingly looking to target actual business outcomes as part of its change management programme. In 2012 it introduced a performance measure called 'trade growth value' to quantify the estimated value of UKTI assistance. UKTI staff estimate the monetary value of their support to companies that have secured contracts, which is then validated by the company. This will help UKTI assess the value of its activities in terms of business secured. UKTI also has performance measures in place for quantifying and monitoring the value of inward investment to the UK.

#### Figure 16

**UKTI** metrics

Many of UKTI's metrics of posts' performance generally measure activity rather than contribution to the UK economy

 $\label{eq:transformation} \begin{array}{l} \mbox{Trade growth value} - \mbox{measurement of value of UKTI} \mbox{ assistance when companies secure contracts}. \\ \mbox{Target of $\pounds$20 billion for 2012-13}. \end{array}$ 

Service deliveries - number of UKTI services provided to companies.

Chargeable business services – revenue gained from providing chargeable services to companies.

Quality rating - survey of companies to provide a quality rating for UKTI services.

Significant business assists – number of businesses that have received UKTI assistance. Target is 40,000 in 2013-14, increasing to 50,000 per year by 2015.

Source: National Audit Office summary of UK Trade & Investment metrics at post

#### Posts are positive about the focus on high-value opportunities but there is some uncertainty about prioritisation

**3.11** In 2012-13, in response to additional funding, UKTI and HM Treasury agreed to double to 50,000 by 2014-15 the number of companies UKTI helps (from 25,000 in 2011-12). Posts' ability to meet these targets is often dependent, at least in part, on the capacity of UKTI's teams across the UK to identify suitable companies that are willing and able to export, and are therefore potential customers for UKTI services overseas. In addition, HM Treasury increased the target for UKTI's 'high-value opportunities' work from £5 billion to £10 billion. High-value opportunities are long-term projects and the economic benefits may not be seen for many years. UKTI acknowledges that not all high-value opportunities will succeed and that its investment may not yield returns in some cases; as such, it reassesses the chances of success. UKTI has halted work on some high-value opportunities after this assessment showed failure was likely. The Department has acknowledged that high-value opportunities could be more closely linked to the industrial strategies produced by BIS.

**3.12** All overseas posts we visited were positive about the high-value opportunity programme but some felt it was not clear how they should be prioritising these activities while still achieving challenging targets to help businesses. Despite additional funding, increasing both targets has created a tension in some overseas posts between the need to hit routine service delivery targets for helping companies, and the recent shift to identifying and pursuing high-value opportunities.

#### UKTI needs to implement lessons from the evaluation of its pilot initiative to use external partners

**3.13** By 2017 UKTI intends to deliver a range of business services through the network of business-led bodies, including British Chambers of Commerce overseas. This new approach, known as the 'Overseas Business Networks Initiative', aims to provide additional capacity, enabling UKTI itself to focus resources on high-value opportunities while the business bodies provide the more day-to-day business services. UKTI is piloting this approach in 20 posts at the cost of £8 million and has started an evaluation.

**3.14** We visited three of the posts within the pilot: Colombia, Brazil and Turkey. We found that FCO and UKTI were working together with business bodies to develop the initiative but there were significant challenges to be overcome. These include:

- the capacity of the Chambers or other business bodies to deliver;
- uncertainty about the framework for delivery; and
- differing appetites of business to take on this new role.

While UKTI intends that the Overseas Business Networks Initiative will enable posts to focus more on strategic and high-value opportunities, it will not be in place until 2017 at the earliest.

### **Appendix One**

### Our audit approach

**1** We examined whether the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO) and UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) achieve value for money in their efforts to support UK exports to emerging markets, by considering:

- whether the FCO and UKTI have robust plans for increasing exports;
- whether their activities at post are effective;
- whether they have robust methods to measure the impact of their work; and
- what more they need to do now.

**2** Our assessment is based on an evaluation of the approaches the FCO and UKTI have adopted, as well as what is known about the outcomes secured. The assessment of macroeconomic outcomes is restricted by the time lags associated with realising impacts on export levels and a lack of clear counterfactuals showing what progress would have been without government intervention.

**3** Our audit approach is summarised in **Figure 17** overleaf. Our evidence base is described in Appendix Two.



Our audit approach



### **Appendix Two**

### Our evidence base

1 We formed independent conclusions on whether the Foreign & Commonwealth Office (FCO) and UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) are securing value for money in their efforts to support UK exports to emerging markets based on the evidence we collected during our fieldwork, which took place between March and June 2013.

**2** We applied an analytical framework which covered the key activities that we expected FCO and UKTI to have undertaken to develop a well-informed and prioritised approach. Our audit approach is outlined in Appendix One.

### 3 What is UK export performance, and how well do the FCO and UKTI understand this?

• We reviewed the Department's analysis of UK export performance, which informs its strategy. We examined the sources and quality of data, the extent of the analysis undertaken and whether the conclusions drawn were reasonable and balanced, given the uncertainty about the future and wider contextual factors.

# 4 Do FCO and UKTI have clear plans and are FCO and UKTI activities at post effective?

- We assessed the main strategy documents, including the FCO's *Prosperity Directorate Business Plan* and UKTI's *Britain open for business* documents, reviewing the extent to which they refer to evidence and cover the key issues that matter to businesses. To do this we consulted with UK businesses and business groups (including those that focus on exporting companies) by written responses and face-to-face interviews. We also reviewed existing surveys conducted by the FCO, UKTI and business representative groups.
- We reviewed documentation relating to key decisions, including how FCO and UKTI allocated funding to different posts, and the quality of country business plans. We also reviewed Department papers relating to specific programmes, including business cases and other programme-specific documents.

# 5 Do FCO and UKTI have robust methods and metrics to measure the impact of their work?

• We reviewed performance agreements and evidence that posts collect and share relating to the impact of the activities that they undertake. We examined the extent to which performance targets are coherent and consistent with wider goals.

### 6 Are FCO and UKTI planning changes to these systems, and what more do they need to do?

- We reviewed the FCO's planning documents regarding the establishment of a programme office.
- We examined UKTI's forward strategy and proposed delivery model, and used meetings with staff and other stakeholders to identify key challenges relating to the Overseas Business Network Initiative.
- 7 We used the following methods to inform all areas of the study:
- We conducted visits to five case-study countries in which the FCO and UKTI operate: China, Turkey, France, Brazil and Colombia. We selected these countries based on market size, strategic importance and to ensure geographic coverage. For each case study we: reviewed relevant programme documents; interviewed country staff; interviewed staff in businesses that have been assisted in country, those funded by programmes which relate to activities to increase exports, and those involved in the new Overseas Business Network Initiative.
- We held teleconferences with a number of other country posts, including Mongolia, lvory Coast, Mexico, Ghana, South Korea, India and Taiwan, to get a wider view from a range of types of markets to understand how they were promoting UK exports, and how recent strategic change initiatives had affected their ability to do this effectively.
- We conducted a web survey across the FCO's country network, including emerging markets, advanced economies and others (including those with no UKTI presence). This provided additional evidence on the skills and resources at posts, the priority given to commercial and economic activities, and how this has changed since the introduction of the FCO growth objective. We used a standard template to promote consistency in responses. We invited all posts worldwide to respond, and asked for responses from both FCO and UKTI staff in-country, where applicable. We received 230 responses from 142 posts in 122 countries, including 158 FCO and 72 UKTI staff. We followed up with posts to ensure we received as high a response rate as possible, and applied judgement to ensure that we received responses from all posts which are significant export markets, including the 50 largest UK export markets in 2012, while not over-burdening smaller posts or unstable countries with little export potential. We summarised and analysed the responses and reviewed any additional comments made. Where we received more than one response from a post, we identified a single 'lead' response, which we used when undertaking analysis between country groups to ensure that the additional responses did not distort the analysis.

- We met key staff in the FCO and UKTI in order to understand their roles and review documents relating to their work. These included: country desk officers and regional directorates, the emerging powers team, the high-value opportunities team, the network shift team, the high-growth markets team, the economics unit, the policy unit and the programme management team.
- We spoke to the Cour des Comptes in France (the French national audit office) to understand the French approach to commercial diplomacy and to provide a benchmark for international comparison in approaches to export promotion. France was chosen as its diplomatic service is recognised as world-leading.
- We reviewed the cost information relating to commercial and economic activities.

# **Appendix Three**

# UK business views of the types of support they would like from government

#### Services provided by government

General support to exporters

#### Sharing market knowledge

- Providing information on market conditions
- Matching companies to business opportunities
- Communicating market opportunities

#### Views of UK businesses

- Services provided should be communicated more clearly to UK businesses through dedicated marketing campaigns.
- Services should be tailored for different types of companies. Charging models for services should be fairer to small- and medium-sized companies.
- Reports on markets should be consistently high in quality.
- UKTI and FCO should support businesses in developing formal export plans; provide training and expert guidance to ensure that businesses are proactive in their export operations and not reactive.
- Market knowledge and research should be tailored to specific sectors at a country level, detailing trade barriers, such as specific regulations and providing the initial networks required, such as British businesses already exporting to the target country, and British Chamber of Commerce and business groups operating in the market.
- UKTI and FCO should provide information on the skills required to successfully operate in specific countries and markets, including provision of training for export skills and contacts for legal, regulation and language experts.
- Businesses require guidance on how to make best use of market research, such as highlighting in-country trends, how products could be adapted to suit the market and what competitors are doing successfully. Guidance on trade barriers and how to best operate within them would also be useful.

Facilitating networks

- Providing business contacts and organising business-to-business communications
- Assisting in identifying overseas business partners and distributors
- Providing facilities and organising trade shows and networks events
- UKTI should ensure the Trade Access Programme is well known and available to all sizes of business, with sufficient funding available.
- Some businesses felt that charging for the use of embassy facilities created the wrong impression about UK support.
- Ensure high-level UK support for trade opportunities. This could be through ambassador support or ministerial trade missions in country for all sizes of business. Trade missions should be open to SMEs as well as large multinationals, and business should be notified sufficiently in advance.



This report has been printed on Evolution Digital Satin and contains material sourced from responsibly managed and sustainable forests certified in accordance with the FSC (Forest Stewardship Council).

The wood pulp is totally recyclable and acid-free. Our printers also have full ISO 14001 environmental accreditation, which ensures that they have effective procedures in place to manage waste and practices that may affect the environment.

Design and Production by NAO Communications DP Ref: 10258-001



Published by TSO (The Stationery Office) and available from:

Online www.tsoshop.co.uk

Mail, telephone, fax and email TSO PO Box 29, Norwich NR3 1GN Telephone orders/general enquiries: 0870 600 5522 Order through the Parliamentary Hotline Lo-Call 0845 7 023474 Fax orders: 0870 600 5533 Email: customer.services@tso.co.uk Textphone: 0870 240 3701

The Houses of Parliament Shop 12 Bridge Street, Parliament Square, London SW1A 2JX Telephone orders/general enquiries: 020 7219 3890 Fax orders: 020 7219 3866 Email: shop@parliament.uk Internet: http://www.shop.parliament.uk

TSO@Blackwell and other accredited agents



£16.00